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ALL MEETINGS ARE HELD ON THE SECOND THURSDAY OF EACH MONTH, unless otherwise noted.  PLEASE MARK YOUR CALENDARS!!!!!!!!
July 10th meeting:  The July meeting will be our annual picnic, held this year at the St. Mark Methodist Church’s covered picnic shelter.  It is planned to start at 6:00.  Please let Linda Kellam know by July 7 if you plan to attend so that she can have an accurate count.  In case of inclement weather, the picnic can be moved inside the church’s new senior center.  There is seating for about 75, so everyone should plan to bring a lawn chair, in case they should be needed.
Raffle Results

Winning raffle tickets were drawn at the mall office on the afternoon of June 21 by Ann Mendelson and Kathleen Kapsalis.  The beautiful quilt, made and donated by Ann, was won by Lynn Montjoy of Greenwood.  And the lovely picture, painted and donated by Kathleen, was won by Jean Anderson of Bradley.  (Hey, wait a minute!!!!!!  That’s ME!!!!  Whoo-hoo!)

Topiary Project Report
Submitted by Chris Snipes, Community Projects Chair

The topiary project was completed and moved to the square at the first of June.  It has been such an intriguing display.  The Lakelands Master Gardeners has had nothing but praise since they went on display. 

Thanks to everyone who helped in any way.  This could not have been such a success if not for all of you.  Next year will have new additions and new sponsors. (continued next page)
But, like anything else, it is now time to put them away until the next Festival of Flowers.  

On Saturday, July 5 at 9:00 A.M., the topiaries will be at Piedmont Technical College greenhouse for un-plugging.  This is a necessary step before storage.  Please try to be there.  Your help is needed and appreciated.

Sandra Johnson will be having a work day at the Railroad Museum soon.  Please take time to help.  It’s an excellent way to get volunteer hours and enjoy the fellowship.

                                                                     ~Note of Thanks~

Dear Master Gardeners,

The Greenwood Farmer's Market Board of Directors wants to thank everyone who gave their time over the past weeks to see that the Senior Nutrition Program stayed active for our market and the people of Greenwood County. Time spent in training and prep for the distribution of the vouchers was an investment in the people of your community that is so appreciated. Its effects will be still around until at least October in the Market and if the produce was preserved for later use - even longer. This form of cultivation is a little different than what Master Gardeners usually participate in but still so important.

In much appreciation,

Sharon  Alvarez

chairman

Remember the Market is opened Saturdays and Wednesdays 7AM - 12PM for your shopping needs or selling if you have extras.
Photos From Park’s on Festival Day

Submitted by Terri Mostiller
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Time is fast approaching for the next Master Gardener Class

Time is quickly passing in 2008. Those of you who signed up for the education committee thought it was dead, but we will be calling or emailing in the next week or two to set up a committee meeting and begin preparations for the next class..  

All Master Gardeners should be promoting the next course to friends at this time. We have a waiting list signup which we will be contacting, but typically many do not choose to follow through. Our committee members help us to sort through this list by calling those on the waiting list prior to our mail outs.  Our mail out will go out mid-July and our sign up meeting will tentatively set up for the last Tuesday in July.  Classes will begin either August 11th or 18th this year.  (continued next page)
As we get organized there will be opportunities to volunteer during class periods to help setup, grade exams and instruct.  We will send out a note with a sign up sheet by email or the August newsletter.  Even if you are not on the committee let us know if you are interested.  

James

Farmer’s Market Senior Nutrition Voucher Distribution

Submitted by James Hodges

I wish to thank all the Master Gardeners who helped with the sign up for senior vouchers to be used for fresh vegetable at the Greenwood Farmer’s Market. Opening Saturday was huge for us with nearly 800 vouchers distributed. We distributed 1200 coupon books worth $25 each to be used at the market.

This program is a big boost each year for our market. It combines to provide fresh vegetables to limited income seniors and helps to sustain our market.  Steve Odom reports a large crowd this past weekend at the Market as many fresh vegetables are starting to mature. Take advantage of local and South Carolina grown produce each Saturday and Wednesday from 7:00AM until noon.  

If you are a backyard vegetable gardener (good one) and have extra during the season, there is always room for one more vender at the market with fresh produce or fruit.  If your neighbors can’t take anymore, then bring them to sell.  A small fee is all that is charged to sell.  If you want more information, call the Market manager, Newton O’Dell at 223-6305 or show up at the market after 6:00 AM on Wednesdays or Saturdays.

Newton can also give you weekly updates of crops to expect at the market.  Also, I think he puts information in the Index Journal on Thursdays. 

If the neighbors hide when they see you coming with one more bucket of tomatoes then there are other alternatives. If you have extra vegetables you would like to donate, the Immanuel Lutheran Church now does a Sunday soup Kitchen and welcomes donations. Call me for details.  

Comments on the Topiary Project

Many of you have spent large amounts or even enormous amounts of time with this project. What started as a small project became an enlarged endeavor for the Master Gardeners.  I do want to complement you on the perseverance shown with this project.  

You can be very proud that they drew a great deal of notice from the community.  Several times over the last few weeks, I spotted tourists at 6:00PM viewing the work along uptown. As I poured a cup of coffee at church last week I heard two of our members discussing them.  Great praise was heaped on the works that morning.  Other than the poor timing for a major construction project on main street that hindered access to our Giraffe and other topiaries at the fountain, the displays were great.  

These animals really came to life during their display.  Shortly after they were installed the flamingo was in the full sun.  When the first heat wave of summer hit early in June, she and other topiaries retreated to a more shady location nearby. Really smart topiaries you produced this year. 

Seriously, I have heard many good comments and commend you on the effort.  I do want to remind you and chastise you if necessary to turn in your volunteer time with Linda Halsey on this project.  I don’t think the community or Festival organizers realize the magnitude of the efforts.  We need a record of this and you deserve the credit for many time consuming hours given to the community. 

Thanks,  James    
Applause. Hats off. Thanks. Great job. Kudos.

Submitted by Sandra Johnson
I’ve worked in Uptown Greenwood for the past 29 years (FYI, that was a difficult number for me to type).  I endured that pain in order for me to tell any of you who spent one minute, one hour or 200+ hours on the Festival of Flowers topiary project how much it meant to those who work uptown.  

I had the pleasure of working just a few hours stuffing the bottom portion of the Fuji camera with Kris, poking some holes in the jeep to replace a few ailing begonias, watering the topiaries some nights uptown and to Dwight and Chris’s delight cutting the electrical line to the water feature with my shovel.  But I spent no where near the hours that many of you spent.  

I think what I enjoyed most was talking to folks as they walked Uptown….Grandparents bringing their grandkids to take pictures with Sponge Bob…Boyfriends and girlfriends holding hands in front of the jeep for a photo op…Theatre goers admiring the water feature…Downtown merchants enjoying the traffic and saying thanks.

Jack Jennings with McCaslan’s said, “Overall, the project was very successful to get people uptown.  Instead of driving by, they stopped and walked. A lot of grandparents and parents brought their children.  People really enjoyed seeing them.”

Mayor Floyd Nicholson commented, “I would like to thank the members of the Master Gardeners for the many hours of dedicated work they put in to make our uptown so attractive for the Festival of Flowers.  We have had so many positive comments about the project and it truly has taken the festival to a higher level.  This shows what we can accomplish when we work together.

Taylor Wilson, Manager of Thayers, offered the following, “I thought the topiaries brought a constant stream of viewers uptown. The fact that there were more flowers with the topiaries, made uptown a destination point for festival goers. They enjoyed taking the maps and discovering the topiaries at their various locations. We hope that more are added each year. Thank you so much to all of those who made them possible and helped maintain them.”

Applause. Hats off. Thanks. Great job. Kudos. From all of us who spend our time in Uptown Greenwood.   

Native Plant Alternatives

Copied from the Upstate Chapter of the SC Native Plant Society

Submitted by Sandy Stachurski

These native plants are suggested as alternatives to invasive exotic species in Upstate South Carolina.  

Non-native invasive


Native plant alternative

MIMOSA, Albizia julibrissin –






Redbud, Cercis canadensis





Honey locust, Gleditsia triacanthos






Serviceberry, Amelanchier spp.






Dogwood, Cornus florida






Fringe tree, Chionanthus virginicus

ENGLISH IVY, Hedera helix (ev) –






Trumpet creeper, Campsis radicans






Virginia creeper, Parthenocissus quinquefolia






Carolina Jessamine, Gelsemium sempervirens (ev)






Wild ginger, Asarum canadense, Hexastylis spp. (ev)






Galax, Galax aphylla (ev)  (continued next page)





Allegheny spurge, Pachysandra procumbens (ev)






Cross vine, Bignonia capreolata (ev)






Green and gold, Chrysogonum virginianum






Wild phlox, Phylox spp.

PERIWINKLE, Vinca spp. (ev) –






Partridgeberry, Mitchella repens (ev)






Wild ginger, Asarum canadense, Hexastylis spp. (ev)

NANDINA, Nandina domestica (ev)  -






Winterberry, Ilex verticillata






Beautyberry, Callicarpa americana






Native blueberry, Vaccinium spp.






Hearts-a-bursting, Euonymus americanus






Inkberry holly, Elex glabra (ev)

(ev) = Evergreen or partial evergreen species

Water Use Efficiency
Submitted by James Hodges

I pulled this article from my archives of 2002.  It seems that drought and low rainfall is now more the norm than the exception.  My dried up flowers and constant need to water my plants attest to our current problems. Rather than wait for the weather to change, as smart gardeners, we should adjust to what is given and make the best of our growing environment. 

--2002 Much of the inland southeast seems to be caught in a never-ending drought.  This is the fifth year in a row in which most of the piedmont region of South Carolina has rainfall amounts below normal.  Rainfall, when it occurs continues to be scattered.  We are caught in one of those dry “El Whichever” effects.  What we really need is a 3-5 year weather cycle of “El Raino”.   

Since we can’t control the weather, we may need to change some of the ways we manage our landscapes, gardens and farms.  A three prong approach will be most effective at producing the maximum benefit with the least effort and expense.  The three management areas are:

1. Water use methods  

2. Plant selection and grouping  

3. Soil modification and management.      

We can modify some of our water use patterns to better utilize the natural or purchased water we have available to us.  Think of the How, When and Where of watering.   Drip irrigation systems or soaker hoses for gardens or shrubs and flowerbeds are much more efficient in water use.  Drip systems won’t work for lawns, but using or setting sprinkler heads for coarse spray will reduce drift and evaporation of water.  Heavy, infrequent watering is best.  Water long enough to wet the ground to 4-6 inches.  Watering in the early morning will reduce evaporation loss rates

A good rain gauge is always an important tool in water management.  Many are the times when I awoke in the morning to discover an overnight shower.  Since it had rained I skipped watering and paid the price with wilted plants by mid-day.  

If you are fortunate to own an in-ground automatic irrigation system you are either lucky or foolish.  If you can operate the system and check its operation efficiency on a regular basis you are very lucky.  If you only set it and “let her run” then it may end up as more of a problem than a benefit for your landscape.  Over-watering during periods of regular rainfall can create shallow rooted plants with root diseases and foliar diseases. These are the ones we see “passing on” during drought periods.  (continued next page)
  Select plants that are adapted to different areas of your home.  Grouping plants according to light requirements will reduce watering requirements while improving plant health.  Pay close attention to plant information sources when purchasing and placing your new plants. Nothing requires more constant watering than part or full shade plant place in a full sun location.  

Group plants according to water needs. Those water hog plants can receive extra water as needed and you don’t kill others with excess water.  Spacing is always a problem for the average garden when creating landscape beds, borders and general designs. We “always plant for today,” because we want the quick look of a full planting.  That approach places crowded plants in competition for water and nutrients in a few years.  Constant cutting back and loss of plants will become the landscape norm.   

 Enhancing our existing soils can reduce water need and produce better plants.   I can’t emphasize this point enough!  Many of our eroded clay soils set up like concrete during hot and dry weather.  Heavy rains will often run right off your lawn instead of soaking into the soil.  Organic matter has a magical effect when mixed with clay.  It improves soil texture, increases water infiltration rates and water holding capacity.  Organic matter improves the environment for many organic creatures that improve the soil structure and quality.  Organic mulches around plants and under trees hold moisture and slow water runoff.  

Under hot and humid southern conditions organic matter disappears very quickly. Organisms from fungi to earthworms quickly consume it for food.  In the process they enhance other nutrient and physical properties of the soil. The 5% organic matter percentage of a good soil use in our Master Gardener manual is not typical of this area.  Unless organic matter is added on a regular basis most of our soils contain 1-2 % organic matter.  Removing grass clippings, leaves and other organic sources may neaten the landscape, but simply add to the need for more additional purchased materials. Use the example of good vegetable gardeners by adding organic matter on a yearly basis to maintain good levels.  

An excellent source of information on these three subject areas is the Clemson Extension HGIC website at http://hgic.clemson.edu.   Use it as a source for water and soil management and plant selection information to enhance your gardens and landscapes.

Lakelands Master Gardeners
PO Box 49632
Greenwood, SC 29648
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